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RECOMMENDATIONS

1. That the report be noted

2. The steps so far taken be approved

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
This report details the steps taken to improve the highway gully emptying and drainage operations.

WARDS

All wards

DETAILS

1.0 BACKGROUND
1.1 At the meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee on 19 March a report was presented by the Director of Environmental Services detailing the current gully cleansing service.

1.2 At that meeting a further report was requested detailing the current position with regards to joint working between the Directorates.

2.0 DETAILS
2.1 A meeting has been held between the officers concerned and a number of issues identified:-

A) A communication gap relating to information on gully status

B) A lack of a complete highway drainage inventory and database (including 

Gullies, kerb drainage, channels and highway drains)

C) The ownership/responsibility of various types of drainage system.

D) The cleansing of gullies on housing roads.

E) Limited resources.

F) Inability to clean due to parked cars/other obstructions.

Dealing with each of the above in turn:-

2.2 A)
COMMUNICATION GAP
At the meeting between Directorates a new gully referral system was set up between Environment Directorate and Development Services Directorate.  This will speed up initial jetting and cleansing works and identify gullies not taking water after this initial cleansing. (See new form attached as appendix 1).


It was further agreed to set up a joint database of gullies and gully faults/repairs.

2.3 B)
INVENTORY
It was apparent from the officer meeting that there is no clear record of the following:-




Number of gullies




Lengths/types of Drainage/kerb drainage channels




Highway drainage in general


It is anticipated that as part of the new highway records system and new Integrated Computer system being supplied by South Bank Systems that the above will be rectified.  This may however take some time due to all the other calls on the records officers.


This service could be bought in, however costs may be prohibitive but will be investigated.


As part of the cost investigations it is proposed to do a trial using a Global Positioning System attached to the gully emptying machine to try to remedy this lack of information.  This trial which is free will take place in the near future.

2.4 C)
OWNERSHIP

Not all drains and gullies are in the ownership of the City Council.


There are three distinct owners:-

i) Private – owned by individuals and/or companies

ii) United Utilities Ltd – own the main foul sewer network

iii) The City Council – own the highway drainage system, gully and gully connections to the main sewers

In practice there are no problems in dealings between United Utilities and the City Council, however getting paid for work undertaken on private drains is sometimes an issue.

2.5 D)
HOUSING ROADS
A percentage of highways owned by the City Council are the responsibility of the Housing Directorate for maintenance purposes.  It would appears that these gullies are cleansed by Environmental Services and charged to the Development Services Budget.  However this custom and practice has grown up is unknown.

2.6 E)
LIMITED RESOURCES
Scrutiny Committee will be aware that there are limited resources for the maintenance of the Highway Network and work is generally prioritised based on danger.

This is based on repairing highways that will if not undertaken mean the Highway Authority are liable to be sued if an accident occurs.  After all monies for these priorities along with other routine costs i.e. Street Lighting Energy etc. leaves only limited resource to do planned maintenance work.

This does from time to time leave issues and problems for a longer period that would be liked, however eventually all problems are dealt with.

The expenditure on highway drainage for the last two years and anticipated this year is listed below.





1999/2000
2000/2001

2001/2002
Routine Maintenance

150,035

183,780 (est.)

187,210

(Gully emptying)

Referred Defects


 38,000

 24,000


 30,000

Structural Repairs

 11,000

 40,000


 20,000


TOTAL

199,000

247,780


237,310
It should be noted that the above costs could vary dramatically if there are a large number of severe storms.

One final point is that like the highway network the drainage system is in many cases over 100 years old and is in need of a major replacement programme.  With resources as stretched as they are at present only specific problems i.e. Eccles Old Road at Buile Hill Park are tackled out of the planned maintenance budget.

2.7 F)
PARKED CARS
One of the main issues for Environment Directorate is the inability to clean the gullies due to cars parked on the highway.

In an effort to get around this it is thought that informing residents on which day the gullies are to be emptied will help minimise the problem and result in a better service.

There is to be a trial of this to see how effective it is.

In areas where the problem is caused by workers’ cars, rather than residents’ cars  it is possible using Highway Legislation to ban parking by use of a Temporary Traffic Order to enable the gullies to be cleansed.

It has been agreed that this method will be used where there are persistent problems.

3.0 PREVIOUS REPORT
3.1 From the previous report there are several details which the need to be brought to the Committee’s attention for completeness

3.2 Over the last three years the number of gullies jetted and cleansed by Highway Services is as follows:-

1998/1999
1999/2000
2000/2001


Number of gullies
      784

      731

      901


3.3 The majority of these estimated at 80% are made to work again by jetting and cleansing.  The remaining 20% require further work i.e. pipe replacement or major sewer desilting to rectify the problem.  All reported gullies are repaired.

3.4 One particular problem is the use of cast iron and Corbett gullies in the past.  This particular type of gully which was widely used in the past is a very poor design and difficult to clean and jet without replacing.  It would be cost effective to have a rolling programme to change these gullies if the finance was available.

3.5 It should be noted that a best value review into Streetscene is underway and it is anticipated that several of the issues discussed above are likely to feature in the final report.  Further the Greater Manchester Association of District Engineers has formed a benchmarking group and this work forms one of the areas where comparative data is being gathered together.  This information should be available later in the year and may help to bring about further improvements to the service.

4.0 CONCLUSIONS
4.1
That close co-operation between Development Services and Environment Directorate is leading to the improvement in the service that Scrutiny Committee wishes to see.

MALCOLM SYKES

Director of Development Services

BRUCE JASSI

Director of Environmental Services
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